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Dear Parent/Carer
National Qualifications 2020-21 – Some Frequently Asked Questions for Midlothian Parents and Carers:  

These FAQs are designed to answer some of the questions you may have about the arrangements for National 5, Higher and Advanced Higher qualifications now that exams have been cancelled and remote learning is currently in place for public health reasons. 

They are in addition to the guidance, advice and support being offered by each Midlothian secondary school and Edinburgh College to their own communities. 

As you are aware, the situation is dynamic and changing and, as a result, these FAQs will be subject to ongoing revision in line with updates from the Scottish Government and SQA. 

Current Timelines

· Remote learning will continue nationally at least until mid-February. 

· Ministers will next update Parliament about lockdown measures and the reopening of schools and colleges on 2 February 2021. 

· The date for submission of young people’s provisional grades to SQA by schools has been put back to 18 June 2021. 

In Midlothian, we continue to monitor updates to national advice and guidance and will keep you informed as the situation changes. 

Where can I find more information?

Please refer to your local school’s website for the latest updates and to the Midlothian Council website Schools and learning | Midlothian Council
Parents and carers can also refer directly to the SQA website for the very latest updates on national qualifications 2020-21.
· SQA Message to Parents and Carers: 

Update on National 5, Higher and Advanced Higher courses 2020-21 - A message for parents and carers (27 January) - SQA
· SQA Message to Learners: 

Update on National 5, Higher and Advanced Higher courses 2020-21 - A message for learners (27 January) - SQA
· National Qualifications information: www.sqa.org.uk/NQ2021
· twitter @sqanews2021
Why have National 5, Higher (H) and Advanced Higher (AH) exams been cancelled for 2021?

· The Scottish Government decided that National 5, H and AH exams would not go ahead this school session 2020-21. This was because of concerns about the impact of Covid-19 on learning and teaching, the difficulties inherent in carrying out examinations during a pandemic and the need to ensure that there is fairness and equity for all of Scotland’s young people. 

· An Alternative Certification Model (ACM) for national qualifications was put in place instead. 

What does the ACM mean for my child’s learning?

· A continued focus on learning and teaching and maximising the time for this, including during the current period of remote learning, are priorities for all Midlothian secondary schools.

· The delivery of the ACM across Scotland is based on teacher judgement of progress; no algorithm will be applied by SQA.
· SQA is producing assessment resources for teachers to support their planning and gathering of evidence of a young person’s progress in a course.
· SQA had produced these resources for every subject at National 5 by the end of November 2020. 

· Subject specific guidance and resources for Higher and Advanced Higher will have been published by SQA by the end of January 2021. 

· SQA Understanding Standards resources are also available to help strengthen subject teachers’ understanding of national standards for each course and level. These are an important part of quality assurance and ensuring that your child’s assessments are marked to national standards. 

https://www.understandingstandards.org.uk
· All young people across Scotland will be awarded an overall provisional grade in school for each of their national qualifications’ courses. Grades will be submitted to SQA which makes the final awards. 

What is a provisional grade? 

· A provisional grade is the overall grade that each young person will be awarded in school for National 5, H or AH when they have completed their subject courses.

· It will be based on teacher professional judgement of each learner's ability and their understanding and knowledge of a subject, demonstrated across a range of assessments.

· Assessment resources that reflect national standards for each course and level will be used by schools to generate evidence of your child’s attainment.

· Professional judgements will be made in line with SQA national guidelines and marking standards for each subject and course. 

· Provisional grades will only be arrived at following rigorous quality assurance checks, including internal and external moderation of teachers’ judgements and sampling by SQA senior subject specialists.

· This is to ensure that that these judgements are fair, reliable, consistent and valid before provisional grades are submitted to the SQA to check and make final awards. 

My child is  doing some national qualifications  with Edinburgh College as part of the School College Partnership (SCP). How are these affected?

· SCP courses will continue to be delivered online until further notice. All pupils have been sent a communication from the Edinburgh College Schools Team to their college email that updates and offers advice on issues accessing their SCP courses.

· It also gives contact details of the Schools Co-ordinators for different curricular areas for you to contact them directly. If you your child has not received this then the contact the team at the SCP Helpline on 0131 297 8649 or e-mail schools@edinburghcollege.ac.uk. Helpful videos and information guides can be found on the SCP/FA Guide
· Your child’s school’s college link member of staff can also advise. 
How will teachers gather assessment evidence for my child’s provisional grades?
· Schools are aiming to provide formal opportunities to assess your child’s learning at key points in their courses using appropriate assessment conditions. This may include more flexible classroom-based assessment.

· These formal assessment opportunities have been coordinated across all subjects in each school into an assessment calendar.
· Assessment calendar dates already shared with you should be regarded as fluid given the on-going impact of the pandemic on schools. Information about changes will be shared with you by your child’s school as soon as it is available. 

More information can be found at: 

Gathering evidence for provisional results - National Qualifications - SQA
What about the impact of lockdown and school closures?
· To date, SQA has made changes to N5, H and AH courses to take account of this which applies to learners across Scotland. For example, in PE young people are being assessed on one practical performance activity rather than two for N5. In other subjects, for example, young people will have greater choice of topics to write about in assessments. 

· It has also been recognised nationally that assessment cannot be undertaken unless young people understand the foundations of their course content and have had time to consolidate their learning once they return to school 

· The date for submission of overall provisional grades to SQA has been put back to 18th June to allow for this. 
How can I be sure that my child will not be disadvantaged and that the provisional grades awarded accurately reflect their ability? 

· The delivery of the ACM is being monitored by a robust set of quality assurance checks, carried out by staff in each secondary school, by Midlothian Council Education Service and by SQA.

· Each school has its own rigorous quality assurance guidance and processes in place.

· This includes monitoring by subject leaders and senior leaders of all aspects of assessment.

· Midlothian Council also provides guidelines for schools to support quality assurance processes. 
· Provisional grades will only be finalised in schools and submitted to SQA once all of these quality assurance checks have been completed.

How does quality assurance work?

Throughout the session at school level:

· Teachers in your child’s school are already using SQA guidance and assessment materials to help gather assessment evidence in line with national standards. 

· This includes ensuring in advance that the assessments used for your child’s courses reflect national standards and are reliable, practicable and fair. 

· Teachers and subject leaders in your child’s school will check assessment evidence and their judgements of it through activities like cross marking.

· SQA will request, review and give feedback on samples of assessment evidence from your child’s school before provisional grades are arrived at.

· Feedback from this SQA moderation of assessment judgements will be used by your child’s teachers to make any necessary adjustments to marking standards.

· The provisional grades in each course will be checked thoroughly as part of each school’s own quality assurance processes and feedback provided before the results are ready for submission to SQA. 

· The updated national SQA submission date is 18 June 2021.
At Midlothian level:

· In Midlothian, as part of quality assurance processes, there is a local programme of professional activities designed to support your child’s teachers to make consistent and reliable assessment judgements against the national standard. This process has begun already.  All Midlothian secondary teachers take part in these moderation activities. 

After provisional grades are submitted to SQA

· Your child’s school will send all provisional grades to SQA by the 18.

· SQA will carry out national quality assurance of the provisional grades once these have been submitted by schools.

· A final grade will then be awarded to your child by SQA.

How will I know how my child is doing throughout the session?

· Your child’s subject teachers are already engaging in regular conversations with them about their learning and progress, based on the assessment evidence they have gathered for each student. 

· This includes sharing each young person’s current attainment level with them as they progress through a course. 

· To support your child to achieve, teachers will provide feedback following each assessment to ensure they understand their progress and next steps for learning.

· All Midlothian secondary schools have robust tracking and monitoring and reporting of student progress in place in the Senior Phase. You will receive regular updates about your child’s progress as a result. 

· Where appropriate, this will include information about your child's current working and target/predicted grades.

· You should ask your child what feedback they are receiving on their progress;  if you are concerned, as always, please engage with your child’s school.  There should be ‘no surprises.’

How will my child be supported if they have an Additional Support Need?

· If your child has an additional support need and has been identified as needing assessment arrangements, these should be in place for each assessment. See Assessment Arrangements 2020-21
How can I support my child?

· Continue to engage in your child’s learning and maintain this as much as possible.  If you have any concerns, please speak to your child’s Pupil Support Leader or Head Teacher. They are there to help and can update you on the latest guidance and advice from SQA and provide support for your child to manage their studies to achieve their best.

Yours sincerely
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Fiona Robertson
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